
TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

September 19, 2011
I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:05 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice President

William H. Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

A) Awards

1) Swearing-in of Police Chief Edward A. Mello. Town Administrator Keiser introduced Police Chief Mello and referenced his law enforcement background, qualifications and 23 years of service in Westerly. Chief Mello holds a Bachelors Degree in Criminal Justice from Roger Williams University, A Masters Degree in Administration of Criminal Justice from Boston University, graduated from the FBI National Academy in Virginia and serves as President of the RI Police Chief’s Association. He was chosen from a field of over 40 applicants. We all look forward to working with him.  (Applause)
The Oath of Office was administered by Town Council President Schnack. Linda Mello, wife of Chief Mello, pinned him with the Chief’s badge. Chief Mello addressed the Council, elected officials, police officers, family, friends, honored guests and citizens in attendance at this special event. He stated he is honored to serve as Jamestown’s Police Chief, a job he takes seriously. Chief Mello reflected on the role of police officers and the responsibility, challenges and importance of this honorable profession, as well as the dangerous nature of the job. He referenced police officers who lost their lives in the line of duty this year. The goal of all police officers is to ensure the quality of life for our citizens; Jamestown is a great community to raise a family, and he will work to maintain that quality of life. He is very impressed with the commitment and professionalism of the Jamestown Police Department, and thanked Lt. Angela Deneault for serving as interim chief and for the fine job done during the interim period. Chief Mello looks forward to working with Lt. Deneault and all members of the Department. He also thanked his wife for her support.  (Applause)
A recess was called at 7:15 p.m. for a reception and refreshments. The regular meeting resumes at 7:35 p.m.

B) Presentations

1) Vendors for Video Streaming of Town Council Meetings. Dave Coccia from ATR/Treehouse, hardware provider, was in attendance. Vendor Clerkbase was unable to attend, as they are exhibitors at the ICMA Conference, but will attend a future meeting. Mr. Coccia explained the proposed stationary, two-camera system recording device, similar to a DVR that can be controlled remotely, as outlined in their bid proposal. He further explained it is a basic, simple to operate, wired system with touch panel that will interface with the existing sound system. The recorded meeting video will go the Town’s server and then streamed, archived, or broadcast in the chosen format. ATR’s engineer toured the building during the pre-bid conference. Vice President Bowen referenced the hosting side and compatibility with a web-hosted or on-site system. Per Mr. Coccia, it is user friendly, and can be customized to meet Jamestown’s needs. Discussion continued. The cost is $21,568.75, as bid, plus labor, training and maintenance, for a total of $24,568.75. The first year hosting fee for Clerkbase (RI corporation) is $6,000. A videographer would cost approximately $1,200 per year. Per Mr. Coccia, we have adequate personnel to operate the system without hiring a videographer. Mr. Bowen recommends leaving out the cabling between the Town Hall Council Chambers and the Town Server Room on the second floor, which is not part of the bid. Discussion continued. Mr. Coccia was thanked for coming.
2) Wind Turbine Legislative Update by Alteris Renewables. Chris could not make it as he is held up at the installation of the 100KW wind turbine at Fishermen’s Memorial Park under sponsorship of RIDEM. He will attend the next meeting. Mr. Keiser stated Chris will share the distinction of the net metering law and distributed generation legislation, with a 20-year specified rate contract, which is now available to municipalities. The proposed tariff rate for distributed generation is under review by the Offices of Energy Resources. Mr. Keiser attended a meeting last Friday, and it appears the rate may be in excess of the net metering retail rate, providing a better financial benefit to the community. We don’t want to rush to decision until we know all options. This will be addressed at our October 3rd meeting. 
IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  
None.
V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items were removed from the Consent Agenda by request: A) 1), 2, B) and C) 4).      
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  
C) Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

1) Jamestown Bike Path Design Committee (06/14/2011)

2) Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (07/21/2011)
3) Jamestown Housing Authority Board of Commissioners (08/17/2011)
4) Jamestown Prevention Coalition (08/10/2011)
D) CRMC Notices


1)
Semi-Monthly Meeting Agenda (09/13/2011)

E)
Proclamations and Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

1)
Resolution of the Burrillville Town Council re: RIPTA requesting the General Assembly add the adoption of funding mechanisms to provided sustainable public transportation services to the agenda for the special session to address the pension crisis
F)
Abatements/Addenda of Taxes
A) Adoption of Town Council Minutes: 

1)
September 6, 2011 (regular meeting)

Councilor Winsor commented on Page 5 of 17. 3) West Ferry Restroom completion and stated she requested an accounting of the West Ferry bathroom costs, but did not receive it. She was informed this will be discussed at the Harbor Meeting on Wednesday, and the information is available and can be emailed tomorrow. Page 13 of 17. D) Wind Turbine Economic Analysis. Councilor Winsor commented that at the last meeting Town Administrator Keiser noted the financial analysis was received the day of the last meeting, which had not been forwarded to Council members. Mr. Keiser stated this information is in a format different than what was seen previously, and is being reformatted by Alteris at his request. Once formatted and received, it will be forwarded. Page 16 of 17. Councilor Winsor wants it noted that she concurred with Vice President Bowen, that the estimated cost for the SODAR equipment was $1,500 per month and now is $4,000 per month.    

Page 5 of 17, second paragraph. Councilor Murphy stated the language that began with “Discussion ensued of lost power . . .” should reflect that the concern was not for lost Cox cable, but the lost connection with RIEMA headquarters, and his recommendation that all municipalities have a computer with a wireless card so that we do not lose that connectivity with RIEMA. 

Page 14 of 17. Councilor Winsor referenced her statement that alternative energy information was supplied to Town Council Members and the Town Administrator, and it also supplied to Don Wineberg, then Chair of the Wind Energy Committee.   

2)
September 6, 2011 (work session)
Page 5 of 6. Councilor Winsor commented the unknown speaker is Ted Smayda, a member of the Conservation Commission. 
B)     
Bills and Payroll. Councilor Winsor referenced line item 2000.757 URI Center for Vector Borne Disease for $3,750 and asked if this was for the Lyme Disease Reduction study being performed by Dr. Mather. She was informed yes it was. She questions why, if this was a grant, the Town is paying bills. She was informed the bills are paid up front, and the Town is reimbursed through the grant. 

C) Minutes of Boards, Commissions, Committees

4)      Philomenian Library Board of Trustees. Councilor Winsor referenced concerns expressed by the Trustees that Library grant funding monies left may be transferred to  the general fund. She was informed these funds are restricted for Library use only.
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to approve Consent Agenda items A) 1), 2) and C) 4). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items: 
A) Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) personnel issues
VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

A) Town Administrator’s Report. 
1) Electricity Supply Contracting. Town Administrator Keiser referenced his summary regarding the RI League of Cities and Towns Energy Aggregation Program for discounted electricity pricing through a centralized power supply contract (REAP). Over the last 15 years millions have been saved statewide under the program through Gexa Energy (expiring 12/2011). The proposed shift from the universal fixed price program applicable to REAP members to power supply contracting in bulk will benefit participating communities. The participation and choice of model must be chosen by the end of October. Mr. Keiser, Finance Director Collins and Public Works Director Gray will attend the “Meet the Supplier” forum scheduled for October 6th, which will provide more information, with more information at the October 17th Council meeting.   
2) RI League of Cities and Towns Annual Meeting. Town Administrator Keiser stated the annual meeting is September 29th at 5:30 p.m. at the Crowne Plaza, and all Council members are invited. Senate President Paiva-Weed, Speaker Fox and Governor Chafee will address the meeting to review State relations with municipalities and other important issues. Council members are urged to participate and confirm attendance with the Town Administrator.   
3) RI Transportation Improvement Program 2013-2016. Town Administrator Keiser reported invitations for new proposals have been solicited. Previously, the TIP Program suspended new projects due to the decline in federal and state resources, but RIDOT is reopening the process. Staff members Lisa Bryer and Michael Gray will attend the TIP workshop on October 3rd at 10:00 a.m. Further discussion and priority delineation will be on the October 3rd Town Council meeting agenda, with adoption of a TIP application submission on October 17th. The Narragansett Avenue and Bike Path projects under the TIP Program were referenced. Discussion continued of potential projects for submission on the new application.
4) Harbor Ordinance Review. Town Administrator Keiser reported the Harbor Commission rescheduled its regular meeting to Wednesday, September 21st to review the Harbor Ordinance amendments.
5) Fire Department: Grant. Councilor Winsor was interested in the JFD submission.  The federal digital grant format does not allow printing the full application until the grant submission is accepted.  The grant cover page is confirmation it was submitted. JFD will keep us informed. 
6) Pavilion Insurance Reimbursement. Town Administrator Keiser reported he and Mike Gray met with Frank Ranney of The Trust to review the reinsurer’s property loss estimate ($198,000). Based on the review, the Town will develop a counter proposal for their reconsideration. The foundation cost was left off the reimbursement, as The Trust considered the foundation, without scour, could be used and would meet code. Discussion ensued of Pavilion add-ons and upgrades and use of funds from the Fort Getty reserve fund.
7) Recycling Work Session. Town Administrator Keiser reported the work session will be held prior to the first meeting in November (11/7) at 5:30 p.m., as there is much information to review. A representative of RIRRC is expected to attend.  
8) Regionalization Meeting. (10/18/2011) Town Administrator Keiser reported the rescheduled date is October 18th at 6:00 p.m. at the Middletown Town Hall to discuss regionalization. Mr. Keiser referenced the Aquidneck School regionalization study and will supply background information on regionalization by other municipalities. Discussion continued regarding regionalizing municipal services.  
9) Red Cross Shelter Discussion. Town Administrator Keiser reported a date for this meeting has not been set. As this is a staff level working meeting, it is not an open public meeting. Jamestown’s Shelter does not have shower facilities, which could prove a hardship for residents if future emergencies require extended stays. This will be referenced during the Shelter meeting. Lawn Avenue School could be used if shower facilities are needed. 
Councilor Murphy would like a Resolution regarding highway and bridge tolls on the next agenda. 
B) GZA Second Quarter 2011 Environmental Monitoring Report. Councilor Winsor referenced cobalt is up a little, but significantly lower than in the past; however, it is a little above the new EPA valuation, but is holding stable. There were no detections for methane. Lead was up, but was assumed due to damage to the test well.  
C) Finance Director’s Report. Councilor Murphy referenced the Ambulance expenses, under General (2nd to last page, under Account 70600). This should change, as they are now EMS. The $50,000 budgeted has not been put in yet. The Fire Chief’s pay is already at 30%, and this needs to be adjusted. Councilor Murphy has reviewed the issues with Finance Director Collins, she is making adjustments, and accounting recommendations are forthcoming. Councilor Winsor referenced Police Protection (70310) for the period 7.1.2011 to 8.31.2011, with Police Chief’s salary and longevity at $24,270 (100) and Overtime and sick leave at $54,432 (104). The Police Department is down 5 positions from last year’s standard of 15, which now is 14. We are operating with 10 officers at current, due to injuries and resignations. Police Officers cancelled vacations, etc. to maintain minimum staffing levels. The department actually saved money as overall costs were lower paying overtime as opposed to hiring new officers. Town Administrator Keiser will check on longevity (100) to see if this is part of the former Chief’s severance contract. The Police Department interviewed 22 applicants and administered the written exam and agility test. The next step is to send the top two candidates (from a short list of 5) to the Municipal Police Academy in November. 
Councilor Winsor commented Computer Maintenance is almost 70% of the budget. Town Administrator Keiser explained this is for the fixed fee annual service contract and licensing. 
D) Town Council Liaison Reports.  
1) Harbor Commission. Vice President Bowen reported they are meeting on Wednesday, and they are aware the Council intends to address the Harbor Ordinance at the first meeting in October. 

2) Conservation Commission. Councilor Winsor referenced the letters from Conservation regarding Fort Getty and the Shores stewardship issues for the tax lots. 
3) School Department. Councilor White reported the School Committee met once this month. Schools are open and running well. 

4) Lyme Disease Reduction Committee. President Schnack reported the Committee met twice, were brought up to speed on ticks, tick-borne illnesses, and their carriers, the deer.  

VIII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.
IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
None.
X. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS

A) Communications

1) Invitation of Beavertail Lighthouse Museum Board of Directors re: Museum Day, September 24th at 10:00 a.m. 


A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

2) Letter of Richmond Town Council re: opposition to proposed  implementation of tolls on Interstate 95

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
Opposition to highway and bridge tolls will appear on the next agenda. 
3) Invitation of Municipal Working Group to join RI Renewable Energy Siting Partnership  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

4) Public Notice for FY 2013-2016 Transportation Improvement Program applications, with workshop dates and deadline

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

5) Confirmation from FEMA for Fire Department Grant submission 

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the submission confirmation. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

6) Letter of National Grid thanking Jamestown for the patience and cooperation extended during the aftermath of Tropical Storm Irene 

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by William Murphy to accept the communication. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XI. LICENSES AND PERMITS

A) One Day Event/Entertainment License

1) Applicant:
Lauren Buckley



Event: 

Buckley Wedding


Date:

September 24, 2011


Location:
Fort Getty Pavilion

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event License for the Buckley Wedding subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

2) Applicant:
Jamestown Rotary Club 



Event:

36th Annual Jamestown Classic Bicycle Race


Date:

October 10, 2011


Location:
Conanicut Island; start/finish at Recreation Center

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the One Day Event License for the Rotary Club Bicycle Race subject to all Town conditions. Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

XII. OPEN FORUM
A) Scheduled request to address. None.
B) Non-scheduled request to address. 
Blake Dickinson. Mt. Hope Avenue. Video Streaming of Council Meetings. Mr. Dickinson referenced the money in the Technology Fund. He commented on the Council’s information that only a small percentage of voters view the streamed meetings.  He feels the Technology Fund should be used to upgrade the Town’s website and access to it, including better document management and e-filing. He suggested using interns to help keep the costs down and other solutions. Discussion continued.
William Johnstone. Summit Avenue. Mr. Johnstone commented on problems he is experiencing with his residents regarding the parking of vehicles on Linden Street. One truck has remained stationary for one year and has not moved in 7 months. He doesn’t know why the vehicle is there, when parking is available on their property. His neighbor is trying to take the road by adverse possession. When he parked his car on the road, his neighbors called the Police, and he was forced to move his car immediately. He also commented on the 17 foot-high pile of brush and debris. While cleaning his yard after the hurricane, his neighbor came out with a chainsaw and cut tree branches; some of them fell on his property, and he had to get out of the way. He called the Police on this incident. Due to his neighbors parking on the street, he cannot access his property and cannot use Linden Street at all. He can’t get anyone to help him rectify the problems and looks to the Council for answers. Town Administrator Keiser stated this is an administrative issue. Mr. Johnstone has spoken with department heads and the Police Department. The Town is trying to address the problems, staff members have been out to the site numerous times, but the solutions do not meet Mr. Johnstone’s approval. The Town has evaluated the issues fairly, reviewed all ordinances and laws regarding the issues brought forward, and he has received proper service. Mr. Johnstone has been advised to seek legal assistance. The problems go back to 1998, and there is nothing additional we can do. Town Administrator Keiser will pay a personal visit to the area. Mr. Johnstone was directed to work with Town Administrator Keiser to resolve the issues. 

Linden Street is an unimproved paper street. It was previously suggested the street be abandoned and distributed 50/50 to him and his neighbor. Mr. Johnstone was informed the Council cannot help him at this time, and he is urged to direct his questions and concerns to the Town Administrator. Problems with paper streets were referenced. Discussion continued.  
XIII. APPOINTMENTS RESIGNATIONS AND VACANCIES
None.
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

A) Conanicut Island Land Trust Conservation Easement re: Jamestown Shores Properties. President Schnack stated this was started by the previous Council, to protect the Shores lots in perpetuity. The Conservation Commission has questions on the easement first seen three months ago by Council. After discussion with Conservation  Chair Carol Trocki and Quentin Anthony, it is recommended the easement be sent to Conservation, the Land Trust and the Shores Association for development of a management plan for the lots (referenced in the easement) before signing off on the easement. These lots were put aside for protection of water resources. This is specific to the Shores, there is time, and we don’t want to rush through this. We need to know how the property will be maintained and managed for the future before going forward. This is the first time for this type of easement, and this is breaking new ground. Other Land Trust property acquisitions were referenced. Discussion of partnerships and stewardship continued. The dialogue between agencies is excellent. Town Planner Lisa Bryer will be assigned to this project. The Council didn’t like eminent domain language. Discussion ensued. This item is continued.  
B) Fort Getty Master Plan Implementation. Discussion ensued of comments from the Fort Getty work session and Council Meeting of September 6th, including  the  suggestion Fort Getty be addressed by referenda at a regular or special election (not possible for this November). This item is continued.  
C) Fort Getty Fixed vs. Flexible. Town Administrator Keiser has compiled the information in table format, including information from Councilor White, which will be emailed to Council members. This item is continued to the October 3rd meeting agenda.  
D) Video Streaming of Town Council Meetings. Clerkbase can be here for the October 3rd meeting. This item is continued to the next agenda.
 
XV. NEW BUSINESS
A) Jamestown Golf Course Building Structural Assessment by C. A. Pretzer, Inc., including addendum and proposal for structural engineering services. Town Administrator Keiser stated the report confirms our worst fears and is not a surprise. The report was forwarded to the Buildings and Facilities Committee for their information as they prepare their final report. Council discussion ensued. The report’s maximum capacity limits and directive to close the building during winter months due to possible roof collapse from snow load were referenced and discussed. The Fire Marshall Building Capacity signs were referenced. The area over the Club House is the only place that can be occupied. The Recreation Department was alerted to current building conditions and activity limitations. Recreation Director Piva instituted a 25 person maximum occupancy for the Golf Course building. The occupancy prohibition in winter imposed due to snow load and possible roof collapse will be enforced. Though most of the time the roof is not covered with snow, Public Works Director Gray will not sign anything that overrides the restriction. The Golf Course building has been in poor condition for a long period of time, and alternate locations must be found for planned activities. The Theater group was informed the building is off limits. We must expedite whatever will be replacement for the current facility. Discussion continued. 
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the Jamestown Golf Course Building Structural Assessment by C. A. Pretzer, Inc. and turn it over to the Jamestown Buildings and Facilities Committee.

Discussion. Various activities have differing impacts on the facility. The number of people and load per square foot affect what the structure can support. Discussion of snow load, which causes stress, and building collapse continued. Lengthy discussion ensued. The report and its findings will be reviewed with the lessees, the Mistowski’s.
Back to the vote on the motion. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  
B) Appointment of EMA Director – Police Chief Ed Mello

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to appoint Police Chief Edward Mello as Jamestown EMA Director. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
Town Administrator Keiser suggested sending a thank you letter to Lieutenant Deneault for her outstanding service during the interim period.
C)
Wind Turbine grant submission. Town Administrator Keiser referenced his memo regarding ARRA grant money, with an application deadline of September 22nd (forwarded via email).  The application is for continuation of the SODAR wind measurement at Taylor Point. Key elements of the project need to be addressed, and the additional studies required total $87,575, which includes meteorological, photo simulations, interconnect, SODAR measurement and financial analysis, and these must come from consultants with industry experience. To date $60,000 in taxpayer dollars has been spent for the wind feasibility study, SODAR measurements, FAA revisit and National Grid Phase I study. Funding for the additional studies must come from outside sources. Lengthy discussion ensued of project options, public/private partnerships, bonding, photo simulations, subsidies and other issues. The URI study on wind energy was referenced. Discussion ensued of solar energy, renewable energy sources and the energy audit.  

C) Renewable Energy Siting Partnership. The representative from Jamestown should be a Town staff member. Town Planner Lisa Bryer was referenced. Discussion continued. 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to assign the task of appointing a representative to the Renewable Energy Siting Partnership to Town Administrator Keiser. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

There is no Executive Session, as advised by Solicitor Brochu. 

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to adjourn the regular meeting. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:17 p.m.         

Attest:


Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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